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 Academic Senate

ACADEMIC SENATE MEETING

Thursday, August 20, 2009

Ka’a’ike 105

10:00 a.m. to 11:30 a.m.

Minutes 

Present: Cyrilla Pascual, Angela Nunes, Debbie Revilla, Lorelle Peros, Chuck Carletta, Liping Liu, Maggie Bruck, Tim Marmack, Elisabeth Armstrong, Eric Engh, Leinani Sakamoto, Kyle Takushi, Thomas Hussey, Donna Harbin, Kate Acks, Julie Powers, Elaine Yamashita, Kathy Fletcher, Francine Ching, Dorothy Pyle, Rosie Vierra, Ekela Kaniaupio-Crozier, Dorothy Tolliver, Marti Wukelic, Richard Hill, Crystal Alberto, Ryan Daniels, Larry Janik, Gayle Early, Ann Coppersmith, Jennifer Owen, Ann Emmsley, Jung Park, Linda Fujitani, Ellen Peterson, Teresa Shurilla, Maggie Ward, Robert Santos, Kyle Kawakami, Juli Umetsu, Cheryl Maeda, Noreen Erony, Joyce Yamada, Anne Scharnhorst, Doris Casey, Diane Meyer, Milli Boritzer, Sharon Gibson, Rafi Boritzer, Rose Perreira, Emerson Timmins, Vinnie Linares, Denise Cohen, Alf Wolf, Kahele Dukelow, Feliciana Sales, Jennifer Egami, Debbie Brown, Lisa Deneen, Laura Lees, Mary Francl, Carol Petith-Zbiciak, Kathleen Hagan, Elisabeth Reader, Constance Williams, Bruce Butler, Margaret Christensen, Renée Riley, Mikahala Helm, David Grooms, Ron St. John, Solange Alzamora, Papaikaniau Kaianui, Sally Irwin, Jan Moore, Lisa Sepa, Kalei Kaeo, Nancy Johnson, Rosemary Perreira, Daniel Kruse, BK. Griesemer, and Michele Katsutani
I.  Meeting Called To Order at 10:08am
II. May 2009 minutes were approved. 
III. Introductions           

IV.   Unfinished Business

· TLC Resolution—Michele  Katsutani reported the TLC resolution is still being worked on.

· Faculty & Staff Memorial--Michele Katsutani reported Mark Slattery began working on this initiative a while ago. 

Discussion: Good idea for recognition for faculty and staff.

It was decided the AS Exec committee will look at this issue and decide next steps.

V.  New Business

· Accreditation Visit 
David Grooms reported the following from the Accreditation visit: 
· Four-year ABIT baccalaureate interim report was accepted and approved.

· BAS in Engineering Technology was approved by WASC Senior Accreditation
· This triggered transformation of MCC from Junior to Senior commission effective Monday, August 24, 2009. From now on we will follow Senior Accreditation. One question was the timeline of the degree—these questions were resolved. We are now reviewed by the Senior commission, even our two-year programs. We have assured the commission that the rigor of our two-year programs would remain as is to conform with other two-year colleges. There doesn’t seem to be too much of a change. The BAS ET program is officially to start Fall 2010. 
· As far as UH system is concerned, we are still part of the UHCC system. 

· As of now, no new changes as far as name change.

· Discussion of Non-tenured faculty & leadership positions--Michele Katsutani began the discussion that some members who are not yet tenured are taking leadership positions on campus. 

Discussion: 
· Seems like a concern because many of us are retiring, many are taking leadership positions. Distribution of power is uneven. If we’re asking non-tenured faculty to take leadership positions.
· One idea would be for DPCs to guide non-tenured faculty more.
· Requests to lead come not from DPC level, but from someplace else. If you look at the requirements for Instructor, Assistant Professor and so on, the responsibilities really progress. Many of our faculty non-tenured are being required to participate on a level as Associate Professor. Perhaps we need to have senate to say this is not appropriate. 

· According to the BOR classification the requirements are C-2 instructor should be primarily focused on developing teaching. As C-3, faculty then begin to work on committees. The question is should someone be C-3, but not tenured. 
· Not appropriate that a non-tenured faculty member as a department chair, because decisions made as chair may affect their tenure process. 

· How much of this threat is real and a concern? 

· We want to protect people who might be pressured into things. 
· It seems to be case by case and perhaps making a strict policy would not be appropriate. 
· We need to nurture the next group of leaders, helping and guiding them in leadership roles. 
· Many of these requests occur in the summer and individually, when few have a chance to discuss the issues with their department chairs or DPCs. 
· It seems as though we have fewer and fewer tenure-track positions. This seems to be the real concern.
· Looking around, many C-4 and C-5 faculty members are pulling their weight, while many are not. Many of the people who are willing to step up and express interest in helping are the lower-rank faculty. Are you pulling your weight as C-3, C-4, and C-5? 
· We do not have enough tenure track positions—we have seven lecturers teaching four or more classes in our English department, many of whom have been full-time for a while.
It was decided Michele Katsutani will bring this issue to the other campuses and report back to AS Exec and Senate.

· Using Laulima campus wide

Marty-Jean Bender reported the following:

· Marty-Jean would like to open a campus-wide Laulima site for faculty and staff. This would enable polls, discussions on discussion boards. The administration has given the go-ahead to create this site. 
· Look for Laulima handouts (for students and syllabus suggestions) on email. All training materials are on Laulima Training site. I am willing to come visit your class--make sure to email me the information, especially what the students are struggling with. There is student help on Laulima with step-by-step help. TLC helps and KaLama Computing center have been helping. Also, instructors should help as well. There have been 82 workshops this summer, with 322 attending (56 individuals, 29 attended all eight sessions).
· Request for departments to hold four hours per week for tutorial time.

· Any suggestions for our collective Laulima site name? 

Discussion: Faculty lounge, da place? On the Laulima website, there’s a tool to add with the help desk phone number. Will send out the link to faculty.
VI.  Standing Committee Reports/Updates

· Curriculum – BK Griesemer reported the following:
1. Curriculum & Assessment Memo for Faculty Meeting, Wednesday, August 19, 2009 & for Academic Senate Meeting, Thursday, August 20, 2009.  Submitted by BK. Griesemer, Curriculum Committee Chair & Assessment Coordinator, and Jan Moore, CTE Assessment Coordinator
2. Curriculum Deadline - Deadline for Fall Curriculum Proposals is presently Monday, October 5, 2009.  Please let your Curriculum Rep know what you are planning to submit. See Curriculum Central below.
3. Curriculum Committee Reps – Curriculum Committee Representatives for this academic year are: Counseling: Maggie Bruck, English: Tim Marmack, Allied Health: Maggie Ward, Business/Hospitality: Debbie Nakama, STEM: Donna Harbin, Humanities: Kahele Dukelow, Voc-Tech: Carlton Atay, Instructional Support: Lillian Mangum.  Even though the new re-organization is not official Lee Stein will represent Social Science.  David Grooms will continue for his expertise in baccalaureate issues.  That brings the committee to its maximum ten members under the present charter. Jan Moore will continue as an ad hoc member representing assessment interests.  
In the charter the revision underway the committee asked that the maximum membership be increased to accommodate the fact that counseling and instructional support have held seats for many years and they should be included in the “department” minimum count and that other interests within college community be served as needed.
Curriculum Committee Reps for AY 2010-2011 – If a department plans to change their Curriculum Rep, the new representative is to be selected in conjunction with the Curriculum Committee Chair. There is a need to keep the committee balanced in a number of ways.  A rep’s schedule must allow for them to attend the Tuesday meetings.

4. Curriculum Central – MCC will be transitioning from its present curriculum system to Curriculum Central during this academic year. Curriculum Central will be available for new, modified and deleted course proposals. Proposals for program, certificate and other matters will remain in our current system for now.  Curriculum Central will be accessed via our present Curriculum homepage. 
To help with this transition the committee is asking that interested faculty members volunteer to use Curriculum Central this Fall for new and modified course proposals so that the system can be field tested here at MCC and any “bugs” can be worked out prior to all faculty using it starting in Spring.  Thanh Giang, Curriculum Central’s programmer, will be on campus on Friday, August 28, to meet with the volunteers at 9:00 AM, with the Curriculum Committee at Noon, and with faculty members who need to submit their overdue 5-year review updates at 2:30. Both the volunteer faculty session and the 5-year review session will be interactive and hands-on.  The volunteer faculty members are asked to bring in electronic form any work they have started on new or modified courses along with a paper copy. Faculty in the 5 year review session (see below) are asked to bring, if possible, the most recent Course Outline(s), CAR, and/or syllabus for the course in electronic form.  For both groups that means being able to access it on email attachment or on thumb drive. You can also check the Course Outline section of the Curriculum Committee website; most of the courses posted at post-2004, so it may not be very helpful.   All the meetings will be in Ka Lama 206A.
5. 5-year Review – Suzette has a list of all courses that are overdue for review.  She has or will talk with Department Chairs and Program Coordinators about the needed up-dates.  The up-date for most of these courses requires adding SLOs to the courses as well as up-dating other portions of the course outline.  The 5-year review session of Curriculum Central on Friday, August 28, will show you how to do this on the new system.  See above information.  And, of course, a great place to start is with deletions.  The form to delete a course in on the Curriculum website or you can come to a Curriculum Central session and learn how to do it there.  Let BK know if you are interested.  
6. “Topics” Courses (90V to 490V series) – The information and form for Topics Courses is on the Curriculum Committee website under Blank Forms.  To teach a “topics” course it must be approved by the department in which the faculty member is housed before the course can be added to the schedule of classes.  So, if you are planning to teach one in Spring 2010, your department needs to discuss and approve ASAP. If you are teaching one this Fall, please review the procedures and file the course syllabus as required.
7. Spring curriculum is on Clyde Sakamoto’s desk. We are waiting for signatures. 
8. Website glitches are being worked on by Debie Amby.
9. Curriculum Committee Meetings - Curriculum Committee meetings are scheduled for Tuesdays at 3:00 PM.  This will be the schedule for this academic year and most likely the next.
 

· Assessment—BK  Griesemer reported the following:
1. Assessment Consultant and College-wide Presentation - In conjunction with the University of Hawaii Manoa’s Assessment Committee and Assessment Office, the MCC Assessment Team is bringing Dr. Marilee Bresciani, an assessment consultant from San Diego State University to campus on Thursday, September 10, and Friday morning, September 11.  She will be working with various groups on Thursday and on Friday from  9:00 to 12:00 she will give a presentation on using assessment for program and course Improvement in Kaaike 105 BCD.  This presentation will be telecast to all the MCC outreach sites.  All faculty members, academic support members, and counselors are requested to attend.  All members of the campus staff are invited to attend her talk.

 

Her tentative schedule on Thursday is to meet at 8:00 AM with Jan and BK; at 10:15 AM with Administrative and Faculty Leadership; at 1:15 PM with the BAS (ABIT and ET) faculty members and counselor; and at 3:00 PM with the Assessment Team. Suzette and/or BK will be notifying faculty members about sessions they are requested to attend.  Thursday meetings are scheduled in Ka Lama 102.  

 

You can meet Dr. Bresciani at http://interwork.sdsu.edu/elip/consultation/mjb_about.html.

 

2. Initiatives – Jan will continue to work with CTE Program Coordinators and faculty on PLO outcomes, program review, and timelines.  Jan is being support through Perkins Funding. Thank you to all those who worked this Spring on the metarubrics.
 

3. The college-wide General Education SLOs project will continue with phase 2 this Fall semester. Faculty members will be trying out the assessment meta-rubrics developed last Spring semester in courses across the campus.  The meta-rubrics developed are in Written Communication, Creativity, Quantitative Reasoning, Information Retrieval and Technology, and Critical Thinking. If you would like to try one out in one or more of your courses, please contact the faculty-learning community team leader.  They are: Written Communication leaders Tim Marmack and Elisabeth Armstrong; Quantitative Reasoning: leader Kate Acks; Critical Thinking leaders Ryan Daniels and Bud Clark; Information Retrieval: leaders Anne Scharnhorst and Lisa Deneen; Creativity: leaders Mike Takemoto and Jennifer Owens.   

 

4. After Dr. Bresciani’s visit a re-vamped assignment alignment project will be developed.

 
5. Assessment Team Members –The Assessment Team presently are: Counseling: Lisa Deneen, English: Tim Marmack, Elisabeth Armstrong, Allied Health: Anne Scharnhorst, Business/Hospitality: Ben Marquez, STEM: Kate Acks, Humanities: Ron St. John, Voc-Tech: Dennis Tanga, Social Science: Julie Powers, Ryan Daniels. 

 

6. Assessment Team Meetings – Assessment Team meetings are scheduled for Thursdays at 3:00 PM for the academic year in Ka Lama 102. The team meets Thursday, August 20, and then Thursday, September 11.  Next meeting dates will be announced later.

· Procedures & Policy – V. Linares reported the following:
· Yesterday you saw the outcome of the 3-year work on the Probation policy. Thank you to Suzette Robinson for finding the funding to implement the Probation Policy. 

· The “N” and “CR” grade policies are now in effect (this change appears in our current catalog).
· Our next project is to make the charter reflect the reorganization of the college. You will get charter revision drafts late Fall 2009. 
· We will be meeting next month with our agenda. 

· Planning & Budget Committee needs a new chair.

· IT-Committee – Renée Riley reported we had a great IT-C meeting yesterday and will have the remaining IT-C meetings after each senate meeting. The next will be Seven Habits of Highly Effective People.
VII.   Ad Hoc Committee Reports/Updates                     

· Service Learning/Civic Engagement—Renée Riley reported faculty interested in Service Learning should contact Molli at ext 239.
· Social – Michele Katsutani reported on behalf of Cathy Bio and Malia Davidson to please look out for the upcoming Survey re: Holiday Party & End of the Year celebration. The Social Committee has $165.67 in the account.
· Safety Plan & Procedures – Elaine Yamashita reported on behalf of Lee Stein that she will send out emails for invitations to join the committee. We do not have an emergency plan for the campus as of right now. We will be working with David Tamanaha to develop one. 
VIII.  Announcements

· UHPA update-Vinnie Linares reported the following:

· Evergreen clause: The current contract stands with current benefits, workload, salaries and so on. With this, the University will have to cut programs. If a program being cut threatens a tenured faculty position, an alternative position will have to be available to that faculty member. Read the contract and know what your rights are or come see me if you have questions. 

· Why renegotiate when our current contract is so good? 
· HGEA and governor are discussing retirement incentives. When our new president comes on 9/29 we should ask about the early retirement incentives. 
Discussion: What is our cap on classes? Sometimes without our knowledge class max fluctuates. It is an administrative right to change caps. We’re in far better shape economically than at the beginning of the summer. 
· President Greenwood’s visit  will be 9/29 (Tuesday), 10am-2pm
· Ku’ina Program’s Career Center proposal has been put on hold due to budget cuts. 

· Cell phone and Wireless issues discussion:

Discussion: Make sure you have students in SkyBridge and Cable classes turn off cell phones to avoid feedback. Is there a way for faculty to turn off wireless in classrooms to avoid students playing games or working online? Wireless isn’t confined per room. We need to accept the technology is there and embrace that this may help our students. We need to make sure students who are online aren’t distracting other students.
IX.  Next Meeting

· Friday, Sept. 11th 1:30 p.m., Ka`a`ike 105

X.   Adjourn







310 Ka'ahumanu Avenue, Kahului, HI 96732

Telephone: (808) 984-3319, Facsimile: (808) 244-3228, http://www.hawaii.edu/maui

An Equal Opportunity/Affirmative Action Institution

